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Will any God do? 

A young man strolled unto the church parking lot and asked 
whether he could go into the church to pray. And as we 
made our way toward the church, he asked, "By the way, 
what kind of church is this?" "Lutheran", I replied intending to 
say a little more to explain, but before I could, he smiled and 
said, "Not that it makes any difference. I go to all kinds of 
churches. They are all the same to me - Lutheran, Catholic, 
Methodist, Jewish, and Mormon. They all lead to the same 
place. Any God will do!" 

It is told in that in Asia that some come to the Christian 
Church on Sunday but still have Buddhist idols at home. 

The sad fact about this is that these are not isolated cases. 
For many people - any God will do! Americans generally 
believe there is a God, "Someone up there", "the good Lord", 
when they need him. They don't know much about him nor 
do they care to find out much. And in our multi-cultural 
country, god is presented in many different ways. People 
can take their pick. A Lutheran Church in St. Louis County 
has a Sikh Temple and Moslem place of worship and a 

 

 

Text: 2 Corinthians 13.14 
 
The grace of our Lord Jesus Christ 
and the love of God and the 
fellowship of the Holy Spirit be 
with you all. 



Mormon Church as neighbors. 

What do you mean when you say, I believe in God? The 
term "god" is vague and very general. God can mean 
anyone or anything, in fact anyone or anything whom a 
person holds in high regard or as the highest priority in their 
lives is their god. To know God simply as "God" or as 
"Someone up There" doesn't tell us too much about him. 

Trinity Sunday is that Sunday of the Church Year when we 
celebrate our conviction that just any God will not do. We 
began our worship this morning, In the name of the Father, 
and of the Son, and of the Holy Spirit. Those words 
immediately remind us of the unique and special relationship 
that we have with God because of our baptism.  

When we were baptized those same words were spoken - in 
the name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy 
Spirit. We are here this morning to pray to and to sing our 
praises to the Triune God who has made us, saved us, and 
sanctified us. 

Will any God do?  

Not when it comes to the creation.  

We say in the creed. I believe in God the Father Almighty, 
maker of heaven and earth. Are you a biological accident or 
has God blessed you and willed you to have a purpose on 
earth and then be ushered into a kingdom to live with him 
forever?  

We can say without a shadow of a doubt, you are not an 
accident of nature.  

You are a special creation.  



You are unlike any other person who has lived.  

You are created by God for God.  

He is your Father, your Maker, and the Maker of all heaven 
and earth. Even as science unravels more of the mysteries 
of the expansiveness of our universe and the uniqueness of 
our humanity, we grow in appreciation of the God behind it 
all. 

Moses left no doubt about the role of the Creator when he 
raised the question about other gods. He said: So remember 
today and never forget: The Lord is God in heaven and on 
earth. There is no other god.  No beating about the bush 
here! No tolerance of substitute gods. "The Lord is God and 
there is no other! 

From generation to generation God's people have helped 
one another to know the Creator and his commandments, 
his rules for a happy life on this earth. Jesus directed that 
baptism be complimented by "teaching them to observe all 
that I have commanded you."  

You and I know too well what has happened. I have found 
that many young people, who come to be married, haven't a 
clue who Jesus is. They have received no religious training 
whatsoever. They want to be married in the church because 
it's a lovely building and would make a great setting for their 
wedding. These couples are hard pressed to recall the 10 
Commandments apart from the fact that they have 
something to do with stealing, killing and sex let alone know 
what Jesus has done for them. 

Do you see what I'm getting at? The task in front of the 
church right here in our own country is immense. There is 
incredible ignorance concerning God. Every congregation is 



challenged to find ways of bridging this gap of ignorance this 
has been created among the people of our land. 

Will any God do?  

Not when it comes to finding relief from the problems and 
anxieties that fill our lives.  

Let's face it, our existence is filled with a mixture of problems 
and pleasure, and as much as we would like happiness to be 
part of everyday, we can't manage it. The quality of our life 
fluctuates in many ways. Everything seems to be going 
along smoothly for us, when suddenly we get a phone call 
telling us of the death of someone close, or get bad news 
from our doctor, and immediately our life takes a turn 
around. One moment we are on top of things, the next we 
feel alone and hurt. 

Everything can be going so well for us when next thing you 
know we are in the middle of something we wish we weren't. 
It is so easy for us to be irritated by one another, to distrust 
the other, to be unkind even though we know we shouldn't 
be, to say things that cut and do untold damage to the self- 
image of the other. 

Our heavenly Father intended us to be happy, to be loving, 
to be his children - patient, loving, generous, caring, king, 
wise, joyful, encouraging one another. 

Will any God do to sort out the mess we are in?  

Not when it comes to our salvation! I believe in Jesus 
Christ... who suffered under Pontius Pilate, was crucified, 
dead and buried and on the third day rose again from the 
dead. 



The young man who came to pray in the church, came to 
pray to a god whom he felt he needed but he didn't really 
know who he was. I'm sure he hoped to discover some 
hidden knowledge of God through going to all those 
churches and places of worship. But unfortunately no matter 
how devout his action, his act of devotion will not conjure up 
a relationship with the divine, nor will his tired and aching 
knees from long hours of praying cleanse his soul of evil. In 
fact, his constant pilgrimage from sanctuary to sanctuary is 
evidence that he had received little satisfaction for his 
spiritual thirst. 

But the marvel of our Christian faith is that God has not left 
us in the dark, either to worry about our relationship with 
him, or how we are to be saved. At times we wonder how he 
could possibly love us because of our failures. But he does. 
He loves each of us to the extent of lying in a manger of hay 
as a tiny baby. He grew up and was loved by so many, yet 
hated by those who felt threatened by his presence in his 
world. He died the death of a criminal and took onto the 
cross with him all of our sin, our anxieties, our unhappiness 
about death, our failings. He died in our place. He died to 
heal our lives and our world by bringing forgiveness and 
peace to our broken lives. In Jesus, God saves and assures 
you that you are heaven bound. 

Today concludes the festival half of the church year when 
we celebrated God's gift of a Son and Savior. We began with 
Christmas, then to the cross, and finally to the triumph of 
Easter. We are reminded that it is only through Jesus Christ 
that we have any hope of reconciliation with God and the 
surety of eternal life in heaven. That young man who came 
to the church that day was happy to pray to god, whoever he 
might be, but he missed the one important truth that could 
save him. Jesus has died for him. Jesus has opened the way 



for him to life in heaven. As Jesus himself said: I am the 
Way, the Truth and the Life, no one comes to the Father but 
by me. 

Will any God do?  

Not when it comes to having the power to live as Christians.  

Having created us, having died for us to save us, we need 
the Holy Spirit to keep on working on us so that here and 
now we become children of God. 

Last Sunday, Pentecost, the Church celebrated the sending 
of the Spirit and the equipping of people to be witnesses of 
God's love. The Holy Spirit is still busy and active in our lives 
today. He is busy teaching us through God's Word what is 
God's will for our lives and what God wants us to do as his 
children; he is busy guiding us and helping us to love, and to 
care, to be patient and to serve one another, to be 
committed to the challenges that are placed before us in 
living the Christian life, the Spirit is busy in our congregation, 
as we teach and learn, as we worship, as we have 
fellowship, as we work together as a congregation. Jesus 
said today in the Gospel reading: When the Spirit comes... 
he will lead you into all the truth. 

Will any God do?  

Not when it comes to our worship.  

I have just briefly stated what we believe about God, but 
what about our response to the Creator, the Savior, and the 
Spirit? It was once said, I think we ought to stop trying to 
teach about Father, Son and Holy Spirit for a little while and 
just stand in awe of God." And that is right on. We can spend 
a lot of time wondering and arguing about how the Triune 



God works in our lives but we can do no better than just to 
stand in awe of God. Our contemplation of the hand of the 
Creator, the dying and rising of the Savior, the help of the 
Spirit in our lives as we seek to be true disciples stimulates 
our urge to worship him, to praise him, to thank him for who 
he is. 

The young man who strolled into the church parking lot and 
asked to pray in the church was missing a vital aspect in his 
religious life. He worshipped a god but he didn't know who 
he was at the center of his worship and life. No, not any God 
will do. 

We have been blessed with the grace of knowing him as 
Creator, Savior and Spirit. He is your God. He made you. He 
died for you. Enjoy life in his family. 

 

 


